



## ARMENIA'S SEARCH FOR REAL-POLITIK BETWEEN RUSSIA AND THE WEST

Tutku DİLAVER

Analyst

Analysis No : 2018 / 21

16.08.2018

The "April Revolution" in Armenia which took place in April still continues to be relevant due to its outcomes. Nikol Pashinyans administration, which came to power after the revolution, seems to be repositioning itself in the international area on one hand while trying to deal with old regime on the other hand. Despite the statements often made by Pashinian that the classical foreign policy of Armenia will be maintained, it can be noticed that he wishes to establish good relations with the West.

As it is known, Pashinian was very-well known with his anti-Russian ideas in the years he spent in the opposition before coming to power. Pashinian, who frequently criticized the Sargsyan administration for being pro-Russian, did not display a keen attitude towards Russia during and after the April Revolution. He even expressed his support to move the friendship and cooperation between the two countries to the next step. These statements of Pashinian also indicate his efforts to establish balance of power.

Russia's attitude, which continued its close relations with Armenia after the dissolution of the Soviet Union, seemed consistent with Pashinians statements. Pashinian met with Putin on May 14th and the strength of the relations between Armenia and Russia was pointed out once again.[1] The future of the relations between the two countries during the Pashinian administration is still closely followed by many actors. In this context, it is necessary to evaluate the last 4 months of Armenia-Russia relations.

Pashinian made a statement shortly after his election as prime minister that he wanted to deepen relations with the European Union and Russia.[2] The EU stated that Armenia would be actively supported in the elections to be held and in corruption investigations.[3] The developments between Armenia and the West were closely followed by Russian leaders. It is noteworthy that Russia, who reacted harshly to the revolutions in Ukraine and Georgia, follows a more cautious policy against the process in Armenia.

On the other hand, one of the main issues that forms the dynamics of the Russia-Armenia relations is the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict. During this period when Armenia entered into rapproachment with the West, a delegation composed of Russian political scientist Aleksandr Dugin, who is also one of the Putins advisors, and Russia's prominent politicians went to Azerbaijan. [4] They attended a conference titled Russias Only Ally in the South Caucasus. Dugin called for the end of the illegal occupation of Nagorno-Karabakh by Armenia at the conference. He said that Nagorno-Karabakh is the land of Azerbaijan, and that this opinion is also shared by the President of Russia. The Russian Foreign Ministry spokeswoman Maria Zakharova said during her visit to Azerbaijan on July 31st that Dugin's statements did not express the official standing of Russian Foreign Ministry. [5] Nonetheless, it is noteworthy that those statements were made during a critical period for the bilateral relations.

With Pashinian's decision to participate in the NATO summit to be held on July 11-12, the opinions that there is a fracture in the foreign policy of Armenia have begun to be expressed.[6] Pashinian stated that he expects more assistance from the EU and NATO officials during his visit to Brussels. He stated that they carried out successful operations with NATO as partners in Afghanistan and Kosovo. He also added that Armenia is a democratic state that contributes to the international peace.[7] He expressed his opinion during his interview with Euronews on July 12<sup>th</sup> that NATO might give a powerful message to resolve the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict. Also he accused Azerbaijan of not abiding by the international decisions and the peace process. He considered the Nagorno-Karabakh issue as a struggle between "authoritarianism and democracy" and stressed that Armenia is a western country.[8]

A paragraph that stated support for the territorial integrity of South Caucasus states[9] in the final resolution of NATO summit was exactly the opposite of Armenias expectations. Pashinian, who desired to deepen his relations with the West through NATO, did not attain the expected results. The claim that Armenia is a country that contributes to international peace has once again been unfounded through the final resolution of NATO.

On the other hand, Russian troops carried out a military exercise in the Panik village of the Gyumri town of Armenia on July 17<sup>th</sup>, shortly after the visit of Pashinian to Brussels. [10] As it is known, the 102<sup>nd</sup> Russian Military Base is located in this village. This exercise, which the Russian army conducted without informing the Armenian officials, caused uneasiness that led to panic among the locals. After the exercise, the 102<sup>nd</sup> Base Commanders visited the Armenian officials and told them that they would investigate this event and then inform the public by organizing a press conference.[11] The timing of this exercise and the fact that such an incident had not been experienced from the deployment of the base in Armenia except for the events in 2015 is noteworthy. It is once again seen that Russia is an actor that should not be excluded after Armenia's moves on NATO and the West. As a matter of fact, Pashinian's statement about the presence of the Russian base in Armenia after this exercise confirms this view. Pashinian stated that the 102<sup>nd</sup> Russian Military Base plays a very important role in the security of Armenia and they are grateful to them.[12]

Another tension between Russia and Armenia has been rising in CSTO which is a security organization like NATO. CSTO secretary Yuri Khachaturov has been accused in the context of the ongoing corruption operations in Armenia. Armenia stated that Khachaturov might be dismissed from his duty.[13] Following this situation that lead to tension with the Russian offices, Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov said that they were following the developments in Armenia with concern. According to Russian experts, Lavrovs reaction is one of the most important indicators of tension in the bilateral relations.[14]

While these developments were occurring within CSTO, Armenia has taken a low level of participation decision in the Noble exercise NATO has organized in Georgia.[15] Armenia, which had withdrawn its decision of participating in the exercise with the same name in 2017 at the last minute[16], attended the exercise this year and once again showed the importance it attaches to NATO partnership.

All these developments show that Armenia is working on real-politik that balances Russia and the West. Armenia, which does not want to feel a possible Russian pressure, develops rhetoric that is not anti-Russian while trying to approach the West through NATO and the EU. The effects of this axis shift in Armenian foreign policy seems like it will cause significant consequences for the countries in the South Caucasus. These developments, which can affect the attitude of Russia in particular to the Nagorno-Karabakh problem, should be followed closely.

- [1] Putin Meets Pashinian, Hopes Russian-Armenian Ties Remain Strong, *Azatutyun*, May 14, 2018. https://www.azatutyun.am/a/29225835.html .
- [2] Armenias revolutionary PM: Deepened Relations with EU on Agenda, *EuroActive*, May 03, 2018. https://www.euractiv.com/section/armenia/news/armenias-revolutionary-pm-deepened-relations-with-eu-on-agenda/.
- [3] EU is Ready To Assist Armenia With Organizing Snap Elections, *MediaMax*, June 21, 2018. https://mediamax.am/en/news/foreignpolicy/29070/.
- [4] Jojug Marjanli Hosts Azerbaijan Russia's Only Ally in Caucasus Conference, *Trend News Agency*, July 01, 2018. https://en.trend.az/azerbaijan/politics/2923494.html .
- [5] Maria Zakharova Questioned Azerbaijan's Territorial Integrity, *AzeriDaily*, July 31, 2018. http://azeridaily.com/news/40460.
- [6] Pashinyan to Deliver Speech at NATO Conclave in Brussels, *Hetq*, July 10, 2018. http://hetq.am/eng/news/91166/pashinyan-to-deliver-speech-at-nato-conclave-in-brussels.html.

- [7] Pashinyan in Brussels: We expect more assistance, *Eurasia.net*, July 13, 2018. https://eurasianet.org/s/pashinyan-in-brussels-we-expect-more-assistance.
- [8] Armenian PM urges NATO to send message to Azerbaijan: Exclusive, *EuroNews*, July 12, 2018. http://www.euronews.com/2018/07/12/watch-full-interview-with-armenia-s-prime-minister.
- [9] NATO Reiterates Support For Azerbaijan's Territorial Integrity, *AzerNews*, July 12, 2018. https://www.azernews.az/karabakh/134669.html .
- [10] Unannounced Russian Military Exercises in Armenia Panic Residents, *Eurasianet*, July 18, 2018. https://eurasianet.org/s/unannounced-russian-military-exercises-in-armenia-panic-residents.

[11] Ibid.

- [12] Paşinyan: Türkiye Sınırımızda Rus Güçlerinin Olması Ermenistan İçin Önemli, *Sputnik Turkey*, July 26, 2018. https://tr.sputniknews.com/asya/201807261034465341-pasinyan-turkiye-sinirimizda-rus-guclerinin-olmasi-ermenistan-icin-onemli/.
- [13] Armenia Proposes CSTO States to Launch Process of Replacing Secretary General of the Organization, *ArmenPress*, July 28, 2018. https://armenpress.am/eng/news/942079/.
- [14] Cooling Of Russian-Armenian Relations, *CBC*, July 27, 2018. http://cbc.az/en/en/news/cooling-of-russian-armenian-relations1532688194.
- [15] MOD: Armenia to Participate in NATO Military Exercises in Georgia, *News.am*, July 30, 2018. https://news.am/eng/news/464207.html.
- [16] Why did Armenia drop out of NATO exercises at last minute, *Vestnik Kavkaza*, September 06, 2017. http://vestnikkavkaza.net/analysis/Why-did-Armenia-drop-out-of-NATO-exercises-at-last-minute.html.

## About the Author:

Tutku Dilaver graduated from the Department of International Relations of Ankara University 
Faculty of Political Sciences in 2015. In 2020, Dilaver completed her Master 
degree in the Caucasus 
Studies Program under the Department of International Relations at Ankara Yıldırım Beyazıt 
University 
Institute of Social Sciences. She has been pursuing her doctoral studies at Ankara Hacı 
Bayram Veli University.

After her completion of a six-month trainee program in the Center for Eurasian Studies (AVIM) in

August 2017, she joined AVIM as a Scholar in Residence. She worked as an Analyst at AVİM between 2019-2023.

To cite this article: DİLAVER, Tutku. 2025. "ARMENIA'S SEARCH FOR REAL-POLITIK BETWEEN RUSSIA AND THE WEST." Center For Eurasian Studies (AVİM), Analysis No.2018 / 21. August 16. Accessed July 08, 2025. https://www.avim.org.tr/public/index.php/en/Analiz/ARMENIA-S-SEARCH-FOR-REAL-POLITIK-BETWEEN-RUSSIA-AND-THE-WEST



Süleyman Nazif Sok. No: 12/B Daire 3-4 06550 Çankaya-ANKARA / TÜRKİYE

**Tel**: +90 (312) 438 50 23-24 • **Fax**: +90 (312) 438 50 26

@avimorgtr

fttps://www.facebook.com/avrasyaincelemelerimerkezi

**E-Mail**: info@avim.org.tr

http://avim.org.tr

© 2009-2025 Center for Eurasian Studies (AVİM) All Rights Reserved